April 4, 2005


A Workshop Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on April 4, 2005.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 26, 2004.  Adequate notice of this Workshop Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star-Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello stated that the purpose of this workshop meeting is to discuss the items on the agenda for the April 11, 2005 meeting.

President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.

Upon roll call, the following members were present: Carol Boyden, Claudio Campanella, Annmarie Duda, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Livio Mancino, Antonio Pugliese, and Fred Viteka. Absent was: Thomas Mannix and Nancy Zimmerman.
Also in attendance were Lloyd M. Leschuk, Superintendent and Vincent A. Gonnella, Business Administrator/Board Secretary. The following members of the administrative team were present: Charles Cappello, Principal, Eileen O’Donnell, Supervisor, Ann Karpenski-Cooke, Director of Special Services, Joseph Lafferty, Athletic Director, Valarie Baker, Supervisor, Joseph Schaffren, Supervisor of Guidance & Assessment, and Brian Luciani, Assistant Principal.  Nine (9) members of the public were present.

PRESENTATIONS: 

· Brearley Middle School Math Program: Bill MacDonald, Jeannine Farber, and Jason Shapiro.
LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:

· Dr. Leschuk reviewed the selection process he intends to use to select the next elementary principal:

1. Revision of Job Description.
(L. Leschuk), 4/8/05 

Tentative Board approval 4/11/05 

2. Input from Board Concerning “Paper Screening” Criteria for Position
(L. Leschuk and Board of Education)

Board receives survey 4/8/05 returns it to Superintendent 4/11/05.

3.
Advertisement for the Position

Advertisement to be placed in Star Ledger, NJASA Bulletin, NJPSA Bulletin, throughout the month of April with a cut-off date of 4/29/05.    

4.
Paper Screening for Candidates to be Interviewed and Initial Interviews
(L. Leschuk)

Paper screening to be completed by 5/2/05

Initial Interviews completed by 5/20/05

3. Second Round of Interviews.

(E. O’Donnell - Chairperson, V. Gonnella, Two Board members appointed by Board President, Harding School PT0 President, Harding School Parent, Two Harding School Teachers)

Second round interviews to be completed by 5/27/05.  (Approximately 6 candidates – No more than 2 to be recommended as finalists)

4. Finalist Interviews (L. Leschuk)

Interviews with the two finalists will take place on June 1st, 2nd, or 3rd.


Superintendent to check references prior to the meeting with final candidates.


Superintendent to select candidate to be recommended to the Board.


Superintendent to conduct salary negotiations with selected candidate.

7.
Board Meeting with Recommended Candidate
Special Meeting on June 8th 

8.
Appointment of Harding School Principal
Candidate appointed by the Board at its June 13th meeting.

Members of the Administrative Team highlighted their monthly reports:

· Mr. Schaffren, Supervisor of Guidance & Assessment: The focus of March was State standardized testing.
· Mrs. O’Donnell, Supervisor of Instruction & Technology: Testing went very well, Mrs. Jeans did an excellent job.  The Professional Development Plan was approved by the County Office.  The ELLI Grant is back in the DOE’s budget.
· Mrs. Cooke, Supervisor of Special Education: Our new speech therapist is on board.  Annual review meetings are beginning, the CST is beginning new evaluations, and a “parent resource” meeting was held in March.
· Mr. Lafferty, Supervisor of Athletics: Spring Sports are underway.  A Middle School Track Club is in the interest stage.  On April 19, 2005 the conference will be meeting to decide the fate of the Co-op.
· Mr. Luciani, Brearley Assistant Principal: Middle School events were reviewed.  Mr. Luciani participated in the accreditation process (middle states) for a school on Long Island.  The Coffeehouse Express was a huge success with great participation from students and parents.
· Mr. Cappello, Brearley Principal: The Spring Fashion show was a success.  The students are reading the book “Dunk,” the author will be visiting the school and a number of activities are planned to coincide with the visit. Congratulations to Mrs. Toy and Mrs. Stambaugh who have been chosen as this year’s “Teacher of the Year” recipients.  The school had a bomb threat last week, the students and staff should be commended on their cooperation.
COMMITTEE REPORTS: None.
Other matters of discussion:

· Since this might be her last meeting with the full administration present, Mrs. Duda thanked the administration for their efforts.

· Schering Plough has generously funded the purchase of three defibrillators. 

· Mr. Laudati stated that the first class to go through all four years of Brearley will be graduating from college this year.
· Mr. Mancino reviewed his efforts to consolidate the polling places.  It will not happen this year, but next year it should be a go.

· Mr. Mancino asked about correspondence from Mr. Klein re: A/B Block and teachers’ dissatisfaction with the current schedule.  Mr. Cappello stated that committees meet monthly to review and improve upon the schedule and address issues raised by the staff.

· Mr. Mancino asked about our current health insurance program and whether we ever considered pooling resources.  Mr. Gonnella stated, several years ago, the Board explored a JIF (Joint Insurance Fund) with member districts in the MUJC.  At the time there were two other JIF’s operating for schools, both are currently disbanded.  Mr. Mancino asked permission to contact our broker (Grinspec) to review the matter.

· Mr. LoBello stated he received an e-mail from Mr. Mannix on the condition of the baseball field. Mr. Gonnella and Mr. Lepore are addressing the issues outlined.

· Mrs. Duda asked whether Mr. Gagliardi provided the PTO with an opinion regarding supporting the budget.  Mr. Gagliardi did provide an opinion which permitted the PTO to support the budget provided public funds were not used to promote it.
Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.  

· Mrs. Finistrella: Was concerned about the cleanliness of the playground.  Mr. Gonnella stated he would remind the custodial staff to inspect the site daily.
Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

Motion was made by Viteka, seconded by Mancino, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned 9:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board
